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TESTIMONY IN SUPPORT OF BILL# 25-0036
Property Taxes – Baltimore City Payment in Lieu of Taxes Task Force

Good morning, my name is Liz Simon-Higgs. I’m a resident of south Baltimore, District 11. I am also chair of the City’s Property Tax Assessment Appeals Board, and I have been on this board for 12 years. What does this Board do? When Baltimore City property owners are not satisfied with their property’s assessment, as determined by the state (SDAT), we (the Board) are the second level of complaint – or, appeal. This position gives me and my colleagues some interesting insight into local assessment and taxation.

One thing we see is that City residents, landlords, and business owners all recognize that the City’s property tax rate is extraordinarily high, and people go to significant, and sometimes dishonest, lengths to try to get their property taxes reduced. We also notice that assessments are not always accurate, which adds to both the perception and reality of unfairness.

The City’s high tax rate also sends developers scrambling for tax credits - I’m sure everyone here is familiar with the term TIF, tax-increment financing. Beyond TIFs, the City of Baltimore disburses huge amounts of money in property tax credits. Currently the city administers at least 25 real property tax credits; you can see the list at propertytaxcredits.baltimorecity.gov. And there are yet MORE massive carve-outs and exemptions codified in state and city law.

Many of these credits and deals disproportionately benefit large, wealthy entities and leave the rest of us paying full freight, really more than full freight. And with these deals and credits, the City doesn’t just forfeit revenue. It also spends a tremendous amount of money simply calculating, administering, and tracking these tax credits, TIFs, and other deals. The Finance Department has several full time employees whose sole job it is to administer tax credits. Folks, we’re paying to lose money, and we’re paying to maintain an unfair property tax structure. It leaves the rest of us looking and feeling like suckers.

To me, Renew Baltimore’s ballot initiative was evidence of anger not just at the City’s tax rate but also about its unfairness. Who pays full fare? Who pays very little? We are lucky that Renew Baltimore’s ballot question was not allowed on the ballot – because had it been, it likely would have passed, and the City’s revenues would have plummeted. There is clear and present danger in failing to address the City’s inequitable tax burden – which makes passing this legislation urgent.

Hopkins, Sinai, Mercy, and other large institutions have been expanding their footprints dramatically in recent decades. As real estate prices have gone up, they are some of the few buyers with deep pockets and reliable, significant revenue who continue to buy up and develop real estate in Baltimore. A static 10-year old PILOT agreement cannot possibly account for the ongoing changes. And quite honestly, when the US Code and State Law were written to exempt non-profit institutions from property tax payments, the legislators probably did not imagine the massive real property footprints or operating revenue – much of it from private sources – that many of these institutions now command. 

Given all of this, I respectfully urge this committee to pass Council Bill #25-0036 without any weakening amendments.
